
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
October 19, 2021 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon  Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, October 19, 
2021, virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. Vice 
President Megan Dolan presided and opened the meeting at 7:01 PM with the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Jennifer Bett, Megan Dolan, Henry Casale, Kara Roggenkamp, Ken 
Opipery, David Stoeckle 
 
Council Members Absent:  Richard Wagner 
 
Others Present:  Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Anne Sweeney, Ohio Township 
Police Chief Hanny, Joint Planning Commission Representative Christen Cieslak, and Borough 
Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - There was no public participation 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Hughes-Holcomb reported a meeting with Chief Hanny, Mr. Wagner, Mr. Opipery and 
Mr. Sullivan, Ohio Township Manager, to discuss the upcoming police agreement renewal. She 
stated that Ohio Township Police Chief Hanny continues to keep staff updated and current with 
renewed policy, procedures and safety measures. 
 
Mayor Holcomb also outlined the plans for the upcoming Borough Halloween parade, and how 
best to celebrate with the current state of COVID. The annual luncheon at the fire hall will not be 
held this year to prevent gatherings, but the parade will be held on the 30th of October at 11 or 12 
p.m. and run from Dickson Avenue to Dalzell Avenue. Candy will be distributed to those 
children participating. 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment  “A” 
Chief Hanny reports a quiet month in the Borough with 50 calls including 9 citations in 
September. Chief Hanny stated the police will be available to assist with the Halloween 
festivities once the final details are in place. 



 
Ben Avon Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
There was no representative present in violation of past agreement. 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report 
Solicitor Anne Sweeney reported a police contract matter to discuss. Mr. Casale commented 
there was no need for an Executive Session as the police contract contained no sensitive material. 
Mr. Opipery shared the details of the contract and reported there will be no tax increase due to 
the proposed increase in expenses. Mr. Opipery stated the current contract ends this December, 
and the new contract allows for increases of 2022 - 3.2%, 2023 - 2.6%, 2024 - 2.2%, 2025 - 1.5% 
and 2026 - 1% to keep up with increasing costs, which is within budget.  
 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the 2022-2026 Police Contract with Ohio Township. 

 
 
Joint Planning Commission – See attachment “C” 
Ms. Cieslak reported the Commission is working through the details of the fencing and wall 
ordinance. JPC representatives received copies of the proposed Climate Action Plan to review 
and comment. The JPC next meets on Monday, October 25. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Stoeckle; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the minutes of the September 21, 2021, Council meeting as presented. 

 
Council Work Session Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Stoeckle; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the October 5, 2021, Council work session meeting. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the Revenue & Expense report as the official financial statement for the month 
of  September, 2021.              

 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve Accounts Payable in the amount of $150,322.27.                             .  

 
 
Mr. Opipery noted that the sanitary sewer line repair on lower Forest Avenue has been excavated 
and pipe replaced, with the cost coming in at $60,000 as previously reported.  



 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report 
Ms. Bett reported the Administration Committee will be discussing rental fees for the Borough 
hall and park pavilion at the November meeting. 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications 
Ms. Bett reported updating social media and the website with the leaf collection announcement 
and the upcoming holidays. 
 
Mayor Hughes-Holcomb noted that Ohio Township Police submits articles for the Ohio 
Township newsletter, and perhaps some of those submissions may also be appropriate for use in 
upcoming editions of the Ben Avon Bulletin. 
 
Ms. Cieslak stated the Avon Club thanked the Borough for their help with the annual Fall 
Festival. She reported Avon Club will review processes and concerns from this year’s event, and 
plan to address several parking and road closure issues for next year. In addition, their Holiday 
House Tour will be held on December 4. 
 
 
Public Safety & Code Enforcement – See Attachment “D” 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported the paving project for this year is complete other than a few handicapped 
ramps. Mele and Mele was also able to address a list from the 2019 project and have that 
complete. He thanked residents for their patience during the project and stressed the importance 
of cars staying off the street until the asphalt had time to properly cool.  
 
Mr. Opipery said the utility companies are now working on repairs and completing their 
restoration. The gas company has done all repairs and restoration according to ordinance, West 
View Water has procured a new contractor to make their designated repairs. 
 
Mr. Opipery stated that although the sewer line on Forest Avenue has been repaired to the best of 
the Borough’s ability, it is still having seepage. Mr. Opipery will contact the Health Department 
to report what has been done to date, and perhaps schedule a dye test to further investigate the 
problem. 
 
Mr. Opipery stated the leaf collection is pending and the new Public Works laborer will be 
starting Monday, October 25.  Mr. Santucci continues to work part time to assist with ongoing 
projects. The leaf program will run until M-T-W prior to Thanksgiving, after which time 
residents can bag their leaves and place them out with their weekly garbage collection. 
 
 
Quaker Valley COG – See Attachment  “E” 



 
 
Centennial Building Committee – No report was given  
 
 
Climate Action Plan  
Ms. Cieslak requested a deadline for Joint Planning Commission comments on the CAP. Ms. 
Roggenkamp stated she would like to see the plan adopted by the end of the year, therefore 
would like comments prior to December’s council meeting. Ms. Roggenkamp plans to attend the 
upcoming JPC meeting on Monday to answer any questions and receive feedback on the plan. 
Ms. Sweeney asked for clarification on how adopting the plan will impact the community with 
regards to current ordinances and resolutions. Would it offer more of a guideline rather than a 
“must do” list? Ms. Roggenkamp explained the intent more related to outreach and education, 
not mandates.  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS – There was no new business 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS – There was no old business 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION – There was no Executive Session 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 

Motion: Mr. Stoeckle; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn the meeting  at 7:49 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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